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PARISH COUNCIL




MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PARISH MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 8th APRIL 2019
AT THE RECREATION CLUB, CADDINGTON
Parish Council Chairman Mark Russell chaired the meeting. 
Present: Ward Councillors K Collins & R Stay, 2 PCSOs, Clerk M Whiting and 55 members of public.
1. MINUTES OF THE LAST ANNUAL PARISH MEETING  
It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 16th April 2018 were an accurate record and were signed by the Chairman.
2. REPORT FROM THE CADDINGTON PARISH COUNCIL CHAIRMAN 
Welcome everyone and thank you for attending.  
Caddington parish council is made up of 10 Parish Councillors and 2 employees, a Clerk and a Groundsman. All parish councillors are unpaid volunteers and local elections will be held on 2nd May. Clerk Andrew Whiting left in February and replaced by Maxine Whiting, who was Clerk to Caddington Parish Council from 2003-2011. Thank you to Andrew and welcome back Maxine.  Hopefully you’ve seen our groundsman Darren Hunter out and about in the village on Monday, Wednesday and Fridays. If you see any issues in the parks, pond area or village green, please let us know. 
Summary of Accounts 2018 – 2019: The Parish Council began the financial year with a balance of £121,914.28 ending on 31st March 2019 with a closing balance of £115,859.10. The precept for 2019-20 was set at £120,000 equating in an annual increase of £2.41 per Band D property, bring it to £72.90 per band D (£6.07 per month)
CCTV: We have upgraded our CCTV system this year. Central Beds Council CCTV department were very impressed by the improvements made and we are even assisting and advising other town and parish councils. We are hoping to make further improvements with the purchase of moveable cameras to be placed at fly tipping hot spots.
Caddington Watch: John Waller reported that it is going from strength to strength and is very effective. Hoping the police will change vetting to allow more members. Waiting for upgrade of their Speed Indicator Device and Aley Green residents have requested speed watch.

Parks: We have made lots of improvements to both Elm Avenue and Rushmore Parks this year. We also aim to make improvements to Edgecote Close Park this coming year.
Heathfield Centre: John Waller reported that Heathfield is on a rolling 6 month closure notice with CBC. CBC are setting up a company to manage their assets which will take approx. 8 months, therefore the centre should remain as is for approx. another year.

Defibrillator: Cllr Fitsimmons has worked hard on providing defibrillators for the village. The first was installed at the Co-op on Manor Road. Caddington Sports & Social Club and the parish council have worked together to ensure the installation of another defibrillator on the playing field side of the club. Also looking to install a third one, possible bottom of Crosslands.
Christmas Lights: New Christmas lights have been installed in trees on the green and there was a fabulous display this year.
Spring Clean Event: This will be held on Saturday 13th April and all are welcome to help. Will be meeting at 9am at the Heathfield Centre old pre-school entrance rear of playground.
Planning: 51 planning applications in Caddington have been registered with Central Bedfordshire Council this year, which have kept our planning committee very busy. Thanks to Cllr Andy Palmer for chairing this committee.
Once again, thank you to all and a special thank you to all the local groups for all your work locally.
3. REPORT FROM BEDFORDSHIRE POLICE 

2 PCSO’s were in attendance. PCSO Elliot Weedon introduced himself and Alice who has recently joined. Crime stats for 1st January to 31st March show low levels of crime and only 1 reported theft from shops, which seems too good to be true. It is very important to the police that all crimes are reported and logged to allow them to allocate resources to areas needed.

Had a successful Street Meet event this Saturday in front of the Co-op. These started last year and hope to do once a month. Caddington dedicated PCSO Victoria Small is on holiday at present. Will request that she visits and talks to shop keepers more often. 
Resident advised Police large groups of approx. 40 male travellers are playing ball games in Millfield Lane and exchanging money. Police are aware of this and officers will attend if resources are available at the time of reporting. Residents need to continue reporting and if feel threatened, call 999.

4. REPORT FROM CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL 
As we head towards the end of our current term of office, we have looked back on the past year where a number of significant events have occurred.
2018 saw the completion of 7 years work on the Caddington & Slip End Neighbourhood Plan & a ‘Made’ plan which will serve as an important policy document well into the future. The Neighbourhood Plan, owned by the 2 Parish Councils now acts as formal planning guidance alongside e.g. CBC policies and the NPFF.
The Parish Council may wish to re-visit the plan is around 5 years-time, with a view to refreshing the plan and its policies. 
The Caddington Woods development pre-dated the adoption of the Neighbourhood Plan and we first became involved in 2013, 5 years later the scheme is well under way and the benefits are flowing from the Community Trust; affordable homes are occupied and the promised free bus service has been started. 
The latest version of the Central Bedfordshire Local Plan is moving towards Public Examination in May. Luton BC has reiterated its opposition to development North of Luton and repeated its ambition to see large-scale development West of Luton.  We flag this as a very real & continuing threat to the area.
Opposing all development in Caddington is not a realistic option and represents a real danger of increasing the potential for a Bushwood style development. Modest and sustainable development is clearly needed and evidenced in the Neighbourhood Plan.
Caddington should be very alert to the continued campaign by Luton BC to develop West of Luton.
Newlands Rd development is additionally an issue that Caddington should note. The extant permission for 400 flats at the junction with Luton Rd, the emerging proposals for the Rugby Club and the Newlands Park development would in the opinion of professional traffic consultants lead to the local highway network being grid-locked.
Gypsy & Traveller issues have been high on the agenda during the period. Our view is that the law needs to be changed to treat all sections of the community equally when it comes to planning guidance. Caddington already has a significant G&T community; we have consistently opposed further development on the A5.
During the year we have sought to move the Heathfield site forwards and can report that there is no change from the joint ambition to create a new village hall / community facility in place of the school building. The site continues to be in regular community use and subject to tortuous discussions with health we see the potential for a new, refreshed GP surgery along with the potential for older living accommodation to the rear of the site.
In respect of Heathfield we advised the Parish Council to be cautious in pressing the case for a decision too hard, we were right to as a previous officer of the council wished to simply sell the site to the highest bidder. CBC Assets are now moving the site forward along the lines we wish to see locally. Part of the delay has been caused by the decision to set up its own Development Company, which could move the site forward fairly quickly.
The current users of the site have been guaranteed at least 6 months-notice before any closure takes place.
Remaining with the theme of planning, the long-standing housing development on Dunstable Rd is now going to DMC later this month. This housing development pre-dated the Neighbourhood Plan, therefore did not have a specific NP policy against it.
Fly-tipping remains a significant problem issue and a very difficult problem to tackle. We are aware that the Parish Council has aspirations to develop its own resource to tackle the problem and we fully support your dialogue with the CBC Waste Services Team.
Dunstable Road safety works are agreed & expected early in this financial year, these will we anticipate include a speed reduction, new signage and new double white lines to deter over-taking.
Following the last Central Beds elections in 2015 Richard took the decision that this would be his last term of office and after 25 years continuous service representing Caddington at Bedfordshire County Council and since 2009 Central Bedfordshire Unitary, he will be standing down on May 2nd.
Subject to the wishes of the electorate you will see at least one new Central Bedfordshire Councillor returned on May 2nd
May we take this opportunity thank you for all the work that the Parish Council carries out for and in the Parish of Caddington. 
CBC Assistant Director Housing Tony Keaveney gave an insight into housing. Affordable housing is aimed at people that can’t afford housing on the open market and are either living at home with parents or in the private rental sector. There are 1300 households in Central Beds in private rent claiming housing benefit which is approx. £35/week short. Private rents have increased 21% in the past year & CBC have 32-34 homeless families every week. Rough sleeping has also increased massively, especially with private landlords increasing rents. CBC still have a substantial council housing stock of approx. 13,000. In reality though only those in housing need can access. This means they have to be in unsuitable housing now and can’t continue to stay in current living accommodation. Up until 10 years ago anyone could put their name down but now only those unsuitably housed can access. There is a 3 year prior residence requirement and will not be able to access if not lived in Central Beds within that period. 
Rushmore Close housing scheme was developed as a Rural Exception site with 12 properties offered to local Caddington people only under strict criteria. Rural exception sites are assessed on 1. currently living in the village, 2. close family links within the village and 3. historic links and have moved away.

Caddington Woods provides affordable housing. Need to encourage those that aren’t eligible for council housing to apply as cheaper than private sector.

Heathfield school site is a great opportunity to provide local housing. Working on this site currently and no specifics on numbers or types of housing there have been agreed yet. Will look at the Neighbourhood Plan and local housing needs to see what will benefit the village. Development will be proportionate to the size of land and based on typical density. Community centre is currently well used and will work with local people to keep it going. Also look at existing parking at the site and possibly expand if GP surgery also placed there. Committed to providing accommodation for the elderly and disabled. This also frees up family homes back onto the system. 

There are applications currently within CBC planning for elderly accommodation in Caddington and will look at those too when deciding on needs for the village.

Also manage 4 Gypsy & Traveller sites and deal with a whole range of social issues and there is a legal obligation to provide housing. 

7. REPORTS FROM VILLAGE ORGANISATIONS

Gardening Group: Continue to meet monthly and great fun. Have refurbished and maintain the Doctor’s Surgery garden.
CADS: Grateful for the use of Heathfield throughout the year. Have put on 2 productions this year. Next production is in November. Lots more young are getting involved and always welcome new members.
Caddington Care: Jane Payton read out below report:
We have since the last Annual Parish meeting had a good year. Come the start of September we shall have been running for 10 years. Currently have 87 volunteers and over 200 clients on our lists. 

The phone line is our front line and we are continually indebted to the people who man it. Good links with the doctors’ surgery. Provide not just lifts, shopping, minor repairs, computer help, advice on paperwork.

The Chat and coffee on Mondays and the Mens Group continue to be very popular. Seated exercise classes run twice weekly, the monthly walks and Bingo sessions have been very successful. Recently have forged links with Caddington Grove Care Home who have invited us to film shows.

Summer party and Christmas Singalong were well attended. Trip to Wicksteed very popular – hope to repeat it. Dobbies Garden Centre pre-Christmas.

Befriending arrangements valuable. Short and long term. Take strain off relatives.

We have a number of wheelchairs available for short term loan. Also used for lifts/ trips.

Attend Network meetings with other Good Neighbour schemes organised by Beds RCC. Helps keep us informed and share good practice. Support the work of Carers in Beds, in particular with relation to Dementia

Support the work of Heathfield Friends – provide venue for our activities.

Aware that issues related to loneliness and isolation are ongoing and continue to seek ways of addressing this while not jeopardising other activities. 

Looking forward, we shall be helping to celebrate St Georges Day and have a very popular canal trip fully booked. For a trip planned to Wicksteed Park later in the year we are booking an accessible coach. Although more costly, it will mean that everyone will be able to get on the coach.

We provide opportunities for volunteers to get together. Recent soup lunch for phone holders and Christmas Social.

Thanks are due to many people, not least the Committee, the volunteers and the residents of Caddington to whose generosity we are indebted in providing us with financial security. The Community Santa Float, Town and Country, the Co-op in particular have been very generous. These funds help to pay for the phone, insurances and run trips and parties as well as the regular events. We are aware that the Parish Council is supportive of our activities and for this we are very grateful.

Caddington Pre-School: Niki Summers read out below report: 

Pre-School have started this academic year with high numbers due to 3&4 year-olds taking up their entitlement of ’30 Hours’ funding. In total we have twenty children using their entitlement to ’30 Hours’ funding. Some children use their entitlement entirely with Caddington Pre-School; however, fourteen children attend both Caddington Pre-School and Caddington Village School Nursery. This arrangement being possible with the planning of logistics by Caddington Pre-School; changing the times of pre-school sessions to fit in with morning and afternoon nursery sessions and the availability of pre-school staff to collect children from morning nursery and drop children to afternoon nursery. 

We currently have 31 three and four-year-olds and 11 two-year-olds attending pre-school. We are almost full and have been since the beginning of the Spring Term, with only two morning sessions available for the Summer Term. Our next step is to offer afternoon only sessions; these being shorter two-hour sessions especially for younger two year-olds as they tend to nap during the afternoon.

The sessions we offer are; Monday to Friday 08.45-11.45 and 08.45-12.45, Monday to Thursday 08.45-15.00.

We hope to introduce Monday to Thursday 13.00-15.00. Session times are flexible to accommodate nursery drop off and pick up.

With increased numbers of children, we have been able to offer two local qualified child care practitioners’ positions of employment at Caddington Pre-School and increase the hours of practitioners already employed at pre-school. 

We thank you for your continued support of Caddington Pre-School. Your contribution means we can undertake projects that enhance the learning environment and development of Caddington’s early learners.

Scout Group: We have 100 members.2 Beaver, 2 Cub packs and a big scout group of both boys and girls. Thanks to the parish council for providing funding. Rita and David Timms have been awarded the Silver Acorn which is a high scout and awarded for not less than 20 years of specially distinguished service.

Caddington Village Float: First year running having taken over from youth club. Provide a Santa and entertainment to the village. Raise money and are well supported by organisations and residents, in particular Raymond Gill. 
Allotments: There are 60 tenants at the moment and 12 lettable units with 85% occupancy. Happy to show anyone round. We raise funds for the hut, which we maintain and use it for meetings, social events, library, coffee mornings and plant sales. 
8. GRANT AWARDS
The parish council awarded the following grants:

	Group
	Purpose
	Award 2019/20

	Caddington Scout Group
	Baseball stand & nets, board games
	 £                200.00 

	Caddington Pre-School
	4 large storage cabinets & 10 storage boxes
	 £                856.00 

	Heathfield Friends
	8 Folding tables
	 £                900.00 

	Caddington Community Float
	Insurance & lighting
	 £                120.39 

	All Saints Church
	2 Flags
	 £                132.00 

	Collings Wells Hall
	7 folding tables & a trolley
	 £                500.00 

	 
	 
	 £              2,708.39 


9. QUESTIONS
No questions were raised.
Chairman Mark Russell presented Ward Cllr Richard Stay with a gift as thanks for his work with Caddington over the past 25 years. Richard said it had been quite a journey and the threat from Luton planning will not go away as Caddington under pressure from large scale housing coming over the M1. Hopes that Caddington will still remain a village.
The meeting was closed at 9:20pm & refreshments were served.
Signed………………………………………………………………………….Dated………………………
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